SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
June 26th, 2023

I. JUDD ROAD RECLASSIFICATION INSPECTION – Near 477 Judd Road at 5:45 PM-  Among attendance at the inspection were property owner Yvan Belleville, Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, and Michael Daley, Selectboard, Zachary Brown, Town Clerk and Richard Thibeault, Road Foreman.  The board inspected the road and heard from Richard about the condition. 

II. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the June 26th, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:05 PM.  Those present include Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown,  and Richard Thibeault.  Members of the public included:  Dave and Terrie Herr, Irving Cullivan, and Sharon Belleville.
III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES– June 12th, 2023 –  Meeting minutes for the June 12th, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members prior to and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the June 12th, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
IV. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made one addition to the agenda that Al brought up, which was a speed limit sign on Treatment Plant Road.  (No discussion was had on this addition as there are already signs.)
V. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT –
a. Dave and Terrie Herr –  They were in to learn more about the reclassification of Judd Road and what that entailed for the entirety of Judd Road.  Terrie expressed concerns about not fully understanding the notice.  The board told her they were changing a 0.123-mile section of Judd Road from a Class IV to a Class III.  Terrie and Dave had no objections.  
b. Sharon Belleville– She was in to see what the outcome of the hearing would be, as her husband was the property owner who initially requested the reclassification.  She also gave an update on the Twin State Transmission Line open house held at the same time as the meeting at the American Legion. 

c. Irving Cullivan–  He was in to discuss traffic concerns on Holmes Street.  He would like to see the addition of two signs at the entrance of the street—one depicting children at play and the other a dead-end sign.  The board discussed the children at play sign and decided against it.  A while back, the State had advised towns not to place them on their streets as it may become a liability issue.  The dead-end sign was discussed, and Richard said he would look into it.  The board felt it is unnecessary as they don’t think many cars get “lost” on the road.  
VI. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Reclassification of Judd Road– Hearing–  Al made a motion to approve the reclassification request for a 0.123-mile section of Judd Road (TH 8), starting from the end of the Class III portion to the first driveway of 596 Judd Road, to be reclassified as a Class III highway.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The decision will be drafted and posted.  

b. Roadside Mowing–  Richard told the board that it was time to complete the roadside mowing for the Town roads.  Richard has always contracted with David White Trucking and has been happy with the quality of the work.  Richard asked the board if he could get a quote from him again this year.  The board agreed.  Richard will contact David White to get the proposal and start the work.  

c. Better Back Roads Update–  Richard reported that he had started preliminary work on the Better Back Roads grant this year.  He has ordered the culverts and is waiting to get a start date for the project.  Richard will use the grant to replace culverts on Canaan Hill Road and Claybrook Road. 

d. Grant in Aid Grant Money–  Richard reported that the Old County Road project was complete, and he was waiting on one invoice to finish the grant and get reimbursed for the work completed.  

VII. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – No report nor discussion was had for this line item. 
VIII.  SOLID WASTE –
a. Stump Dump Attendant Search– Mike made a motion to enter into an executive session to discuss the three candidates for the position.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and the board entered executive session at 6:49 PM.   A motion was made by Mark and seconded by Mike to exit the executive session.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and the board exited at 6:57 PM.  The board decided to hire Dennis Sweatt for the position of Stump Dump attendant for $16.50 per hour.   Zach will reach out to Dennis to let him know the decision.  
b. Stump Dump Repairs –  Al mentioned that the pole supporting the gate down at the Stump Dump was rotted and needed to be repaired.  The board will ask Richard if he has anything that would work as a replacement.  If Richard doesn’t, then Mike will contact Emmett to see if he has anything.  

IX.  NEW BUSINESS – 

a. Zoning Board –  Zach told the board that two candidates for the zoning board had been recommended for appointment.  Cheryl Cote recommended Noreen Labrecque and Gayl Fisher suggested Suzanne Phinney.   Cheryl will also take on the position of interim zoning administrator until another person is found.  She would prefer to stay on the board but will take the position to keep the zoning process moving more smoothly.   The board discussed the candidates at length.  Mike made a motion to appoint Cheryl Cote as the interim zoning administrator until another person is found and Suzanne Phinney to the Zoning Board of Adjustments until the next election.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for any further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board signed appointment forms for both Suzanne Phinney and Cheryl Cote.  Zach will reach out to let the two know of the decision.  
b. Electronic Speed/Radar Signs –  Zach added this to the agenda to continue the conversation on adding these around Town.  The board agreed that the Town needs them as there is a lot of speeding.  The signs will hopefully help to curb this issue.  Al also asked if the board would look into getting the reduced-speed school zone signs.  Mike will reach out to his contact in the Vermont Agency of Transportation to see what grants may be available for these signs.  The school zone signs would be on state-maintained highways, so there may be a different course of action to get these added.  Mike added that a grant was written for the Town to get the speed radar signs but was turned down by the past board.  A lengthy discussion ensued, but no decisions were made.

c. Junky Yards 2023 – The board reviewed the Junky Yard ordinance and who had previously been sent a violation letter.  Zach presented the board with a letter that he wrote, and the board decided that it would be used to send out the new junky yard letters.  The board then compiled a list of properties that would need to receive the letter.  Zach will reach out to VLCT to better understand the legal aspect of these violation letters and what recourse the Town has against violators ignoring the letters.  The board will continue to work on these letters. 

d. ATV Trail Extension – Christian Hill to the American Legion –  Zach presented the board with a request letter that Mike had written.  The letter asked Secretary Joe Flynn of the Agency of Transportation to allow the ATV trail in Canaan to continue up Christian Hill from the intersection to Kingsley Road, where ATVs could access the American Legion.  The board reviewed the letter.  Mike made a motion to accept the written letter and send it to the Agency of Transportation.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion.  Zach added one point that if access were granted, the Town would have to update its ATV ordinance to include Kingsley Road.  No other discussion was had.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Mike will deliver the letter to Secretary Flynn. 
e. Dispatch Meeting with VT Towns –  Al asked the board what they thought of meeting with all of the VT towns with dispatch agreements with Northern Border’s Dispatch to discuss why Lemington is refusing the repeater.  Zach distributed a letter that Al asked him to write detailing this issue and asking for a meeting.  The board discussed this proposition at great length.  The board decided that instead of a large meeting, it would contact Lemington’s board directly to have a conversation with them.  No action was taken. 

f. Office Closure for July 4th Holiday –  Zach told the board that the office would be closed on Tuesday, July 4th, for the holiday.  The board asked him if they were also taking off the 3rd.  Zach said that he intended to ask them that question tonight.  He said that the office is his to close.  He requested that all departments be closed on July 3rd and receive a longer holiday.  The board saw no issue with this request.  Zach will inform the other employees and the Town of the two-day closure.  

g. Streetlight at 123 Ethan Allen Drive–  Zach reported to the board that he was still working with Rodney to get this fixed.  He will reach back out to see what progress has been made.  
h. Fletcher Park Fountain – Zach told the board that the pump had been ordered, and Norm will hopefully install it before July 4th.  

i. Flowers in Town –  Mike commented on how nice the flower beds around Town looked and wondered who was doing them for the Town.  Zach told him that Annette and Leslie Perrin were the ones doing them.  He asked the board what they thought of sending them a card thanking them for their work.  The board decided to add a thank you note to the newsletter. 

X. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
XI. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XIII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 13-23 for $49,271.23 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIV. ADJOURN MEETING-  Mike motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:40 PM. 
